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  A LEGACY OF LOVE AND DEVOTION¤ 
It is with a heavy heart that the Jenkins organization announces the 
passing of a former long-time chaplain at Jenkins Living Cen-
ter.  Rev. Minoru Tsukamoto passed away quietly at Jenkins with his 
wife and daughter by his side early on the morning of December 
17th.  Rev. Tsukamoto, affectionately referred to simply as C̄haplain° 
by those who knew him, was only the second person to serve as the 
full-time chaplain at Jenkins Living Center.   
 
Minoru was born on December 27, 1925, in Wakayama-ken, Ja-
pan.  His parents Jusuke and Seki (Inove) Tsukamoto, were both 

Shinto priests.  As a young teen, he was sent to a Shinto school in Tokyo with the hope that 
he, too, would become a priest. However, at that same time, World War II broke out and he 
found himself suffering from starvation.  In preparation of the draft, the doctor declared  
Minoru as t̄oo thin° to be sent to war and believed he didn®t have long to live because of 
this.   
 
Minoru became a radio operator to make a living. One day he received a small payment for 
his services, he walked on the streets of war-torn Tokyo and found an interesting little black 
book called the New Testament.  He felt in his heart that he should buy it, so instead of  
buying food to satisfy his hunger, he bought the Book and began reading it.  He was amazed 
about this one God who gave his son, Jesus Christ to come and die for his sin.  As the war 
continued, he felt God was watching over his life.  After World War II ended, he gave his 
heart to Jesus and became a Christian. 
 
He continued his education at Waseda University in Tokyo and studied English.  As he    
Ĝnished his degree, he received an invitation from a stranger in the United States to come 
study at Asbury Seminary in Kentucky.  After he Ĝnished his masters degree, he traveled to 
Sao Paulo, Brazil, as a missionary to work among the Japanese immigrants.  It was there 
that he met a beautiful, young Japanese-Brazilian woman named, Yoko, the love of his wife, 
who later became his wife. Minoru was fluent in several languages but perhaps his most 
notable line was about his diverse speech, ­It®s all Greek to me,® as he chuckled. 
 
The couple moved to Paraguay in 1962 as missionaries where both of their children,       
Ruth and Daniel were.  Following their time in Paraguay, they made their home in Rapid City, 
SD, where Minoru joined the pastoral team at First United Methodist Church and then 
moved to Watertown, SD.   
 
Minoru served as the full time Chaplain for Jenkins Living 
Center until he retired in 2014    at the age of 88.  Who would 
have thought that this thin little Japanese boy, during WWII, 
had any hope for a long life, but God had plans for him.   
He experienced the saving grace of Jesus and helped       
countless others do the same.   
 
Minoru is survived by his wife, Yoko, his daughter                
Ruth(Vince) Archer of Argentina, 2 grandsons, Joel 
& Isaac and one son,  
Daniel Tsukamoto of Watertown. 
 
He lived a life of joy and for the love of his Savior                                                         
with all who would open their hearts. 
 
Minoru will long be remembered for his message of  
hope, love, strength, perseverance and grace.   

EASTER       
DINNER  
Jenkins can           

accommodate 20 
guests for            

Easter Dinner.          
 

Residents may invite 
2 guests at $7.00/ea. 

This will be a first 
come-first serve   

basis. Reservations 
can be made after 
April 1, 2019 with 

Activities. Thank you. 
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Iôm writing this article during the week between the Christmas and New Year holidays, which is always a 
unique time to reflect on the year that waséand to focus on the one to come.  There were several big 
stories for the Jenkins organization in 2018, including the following: 
 

~Cedar View Assisted Living closes after 21 years as part of the Jenkins organization 
~Jenkins celebrates 60 years of service to the community 
~200 Maple Place adds a new elevator and celebrates its 30th anniversary 
~Jenkins Townview apartments enjoys full occupancy for most of the year 

~Jenkinsô footprint of available land is enlarged through the purchase and demolition of the former Foley Law Office 
 

       There are many other items I could have listed, but the event that is heaviest on my heart is the recent passing of my 
dear friend, Chaplain Minoru Tsukamoto. You will note a story about Chaplain on the front page of this newsletter, but Iôd 
like to add some personal thoughts as well. Chaplain and I started working for the Jenkins organization in the same year 
(1988) and quickly became close friends. We shared in that brotherhood of Jesus Christ, and shared countless times of 
prayer and discussing the Bible together. There are two things that impressed me about Chaplain over the 30 years that I 
had the pleasure of knowing him:  his passion for winning souls for Christ, and his humility and selflessness. In regard to 
his zeal for winning people to Christ, Chaplain had a very simple message for people he met that revolved around       
Revelation 3:20 ñBehold, I stand at the door and knock; if anyone hears My voice and opens the door, I will come in to 
him and dine with him, and he with me.ò  Chaplain would explain that Jesus is standing at the door of our heart, and all 
we have to do is willingly let Him in.  As I saidééa simple message, yet profound.  Iôm sure some of the people he 
talked to probably thought, ñHow can salvation be that simple?ò But salvation is not about us ever being good enough to 
earn forgivenessé..it is a free gift through Godôs grace. Chaplain was passionate about sharing that news with others, 
and over his 25 years as the full-time chaplain at Jenkins, he was able to pray with literally hundreds of people who  
wanted to invite Jesus into their hearts. The Jenkins organization has certainly enjoyed Godôs blessing because of the 
ministry of this dedicated servant. I said earlier that Chaplain had another quality that served to inspire me and many  
othersé..his meekness. In the English language, people tend to equate meekness with being timid.  But, in the spiritual 
sense, meekness in the life of the believer is evidence of a life submitted to God ï and that submission allows God to use 
someone in a powerful way.  God used Chaplain Tsukamoto to both model a way to live that is available to Godôs people, 
and also to ensure the promise of eternal life to those who called on the name of Jesus.  The Jenkins organization was 
blessed by his ministry while he served as chaplain, but his legacy of love and caring will live on forever.   
       The challenges facing long term care were again brought to light recently when it was announced that two more       
nursing homes in the state would be closing soon. The closings in Mobridge and Madison may only be the tip of the       
iceberg as the majority of facilities in the state struggle to remain financially viable. There are several things responsible 
for this dire situation, but Medicaid reimbursement is at the top of the list.  The average nursing home in South Dakota 
cares for a population that is 55-60% Medicaid. (Medicaid is the federal/state shared program that provides medical care 
for low-income individuals, including the elderly.) While the cost of providing long term care has continued to rise over the 
years, the amount that the Medicaid program pays to care for nursing home residents has not kept pace.  At Jenkins, the 
disparity between our cost of providing care and the amount Medicaid reimburses for that care is almost $50/day per 
Medicaid resident. With those types of deficits occurring in most facilities, itôs easy to see that many nursing homes will 
not be able to hang on very long unless the state finds more funding to take care of our frail elderly and disabled         
individuals. The answer to this problem isnôt going to come overnight, but all of the stakeholders (residents, resident      
family members, lawmakers, government officials, facility staff, and community leaders) will need to come together to 
figure out a solution.  Otherwise, there will be nowhere for our elderly to go when in need of long term care and services. 
       On October 12th, a celebration was held on Jenkins Main Street area to mark the 60th anniversary of the founding of 
the Jenkins organization. The effort to create this first Methodist-affiliated nursing home in the state was spearheaded 
locally by businessmen Joe Messer and Fred Hubbard (with help from many others). From its meager beginnings,       
Jenkins has grown to become one of the largest and most respected providers of long term care in the state.  While 
many challenges lay ahead, the Board and staff of Jenkins are committed to being here for those who will need our      
services for many years to come.   
       Our two senior apartment buildings (200 Maple Place and Jenkins Townview Apartments) have continued to run at 
full occupancy throughout this fiscal year.  Both buildings offer a very home-like atmosphere where the tenants and staff 
look after one another and become very much like one big family. I want to take this opportunity to thank both of our        
apartment managersé..Marlene Nogelmeier at 200 Maple Place, and Cheryl Squires at Townview Apartmentsé..for the 
outstanding job they both do in meeting the needs of our tenants. The Jenkins Board of Directors and Administration  
continues to study the need for more senior apartments in the community as our population continues to age.   
         As we look ahead to 2019, I want to extend my sincere appreciation to all of the residents and their family members 
who have  chosen Jenkins Living Center as their provider of long term care services, as well as short-term rehabilitation.  
My thanks also to all of our apartment tenants at Maple Place and Townview for choosing our facilities. You had many 
other places from which to, but we are so grateful that you chose us.  Finally, my thanks to our dedicated staff; hundreds 
of wonderful volunteers; the Watertown community; and everyone who has supported the ministry of Jenkins over the 
years. I thank you all for your prayers and words of encouragement as we navigate these challenging times. God Bless!  

Message from the President  



Sister in Service - Sister Jeanne Giese 
 
Joan M. Giese was born on December 26, 1930 in Hoven, SD to Rudy & 
Marion Giese. She had one brother, Dean, that was a year and a half 
younger.  He passed away in 2007 but she remains in close contact with 
his three sons, her nephews, Bob, Tim & Jim and their families. 
 
Joan grew up in Hoven and attended school through the 8th grade.  Since 
Hoven did not have a high school she went to Yankton to receive her       
diploma from Mount Marty High School.  She then went on to attend 
Mount Marty college.  It was during her sophomore year in college that 
she decided to join the convent. As was the custom, this was when she 
was given her new name, Sr. Jeanne Giese.  Upon graduation, Sr. Jeanne 
taught high school & college students in music, drama, speech, Latin, 
English, religion until 1960 at Mount Marty high school and college. 
 
At the end of her time at Mount Marty, Sister Jeanne, along with 140      
other sisters left Yankton to start a new foundation and convent located in 
St. Mary®s Hospital in Pierre, SD of which the sisters owned and operated. 
This temporary move was necessary to accommodate the growth of the 
convent community in Yankton.  While in Pierre she became the Director 
of New Novices, of which she had four.  She recalls these young ladies 
playing harmless pranks and continued on to become sisters at the    
monastery here in Watertown.  But she also spoke of a time when those same novices climbed a 
ladder to the very top of a tree to grab the one and only peach produced.  Later that evening, when 
Sr. Giese returned to her room, she found a bowl of fresh peaches & cream from them. What a  
delightful treat!  During her time in Pierre, she spent time teaching in North Dakota and on the 
Stephan Mission Indian Reservation. She was also the Director of a dorm with 105 teenage girls.   
 
With the need for a permanent home for the sisters, land was purchased and The Mother of God 
Monastery & Harmony Hill High School were built here in Watertown. She continued her education 
over the years attaining two Masters of Arts degrees in Theology at St. John®s University in       
Minnesota and Communications at SDSU in Brookings.  She spent countless hours and years     
between the Blue Cloud Abbey and the monastery.  At Blue Cloud Abbey, Sr. Giese was responsible 
for organizing the annual Arts Festival and converting their library to a computer generated system. 
 
Sr. Giese served as Prioress at the monastery for eight years while also serving on several boards. 
During this time she was a board member and later became President of the St. Ann®s Hospital 
Board.  She was instrumental in the consolidation process of St. Ann®s & the old Memorial hospital 
to create the new Prairie Lakes Healthcare facility.   In addition, she served as President of        
Harmony Hill.   
 
As Prioress she supervised many sisters which would take her to nearly every state in the union as 
well as Germany and Guatemala. After her time as Prioress, she and another sister traveled 
throughout Europe with the many travel perks she had earned over the years.  She was able to 
walk the steps & visit the church in Salzburg, Austria that was most notably recognized in the    
movie, T̄he Sound of Music°.  She enjoyed playing piano and organ which allowed her the         
opportunity to do some recitals and become the organist at the monastery for 30 years.  She also 
enjoyed photography, processing and printing photos.   
 
Sister Jeanne joined the Jenkins Family in November 2015.  She celebrated her 88th birthday on 
December 26, 2018!  Sr. Jeanne says she wanted to come to Jenkins because she knew so many 
people here in Watertown.  She commends the staff with ­superb care® here and says they are     
extraordinary.  She appreciates how thoughtful and truly caring they are to all.  She continues to be 
amazed that there are still people that do this work for others.   
 
We are blessed to have Sr. Jeanne here at Jenkins and thank you for her service to so many. 
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²Ŝ ǿŜǊŜ ǾŜǊȅ ŦƻǊǘǳƴŀǘŜ ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ WŀƴŜ aƛƴƻǊ ƘŜǊŜ ŀǘ aŀǇƭŜ tƭŀŎŜ 
ǎǇŜŀƪƛƴƎ ŀōƻǳǘ ƘŜǊ ƴŜǿ ǇǳōƭƛǎƘŜŘ ōƻƻƪ ά¦Ǉǘƻǿƴ 5ƻǿƴǘƻǿƴ 
.ǊƻŀŘǿŀȅέΦ  !ƭƭ ƭƻƴƎǝƳŜ ²ŀǘŜǊǘƻǿƴ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎ ƴŜŜŘ ǘƻ ǊŜŀŘ ǘƘƛǎ 
ƭƻǾŜƭȅ ōƻƻƪΦ   
 
5ƻƴǳǎ wƻōŜǊǘǎΣ  55w .ƻƻƪǎΣ ǎǇŜƴǘ ǝƳŜ ƘŜǊŜ ǊŜŀŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ            
ƻǊƛƎƛƴŀƭ мфоф άwǳŘƻƭǇƘέ ǎǘƻǊȅ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎΦ wŜǝǊŜŘΣ 5ǊΦ aŀŎ 
aƛƭƭŜǊ ǎƘŀǊŜŘ Ƙƛǎ ƻǊƛƎƛƴŀƭ ŎƻǇȅ ƻŦ 
ǘƘŜ ǇǳōƭƛŎŀǝƻƴΦ  Lǘ ƘŀŘ ōŜŜƴ ŀ 
ƭƻƴƎ ǝƳŜ ǎƛƴŎŜ 
ǿŜ ƘŀŘ ōŜŜƴ 
ǊŜŀŘ ǘƻ ŀƴŘ   
ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ 
ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ƛǘ Φ ¢ƘŜ 
ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ 
ǎǘŀũ ǎŜƴŘ ƎƻƻŘ 
ǿƛǎƘŜǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
bŜǿ ¸ŜŀǊΦ  aŀȅ 

ȅƻǳ ōŜ ōƭŜǎǎŜŘ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴΦ 
 

 
Townview Apartments 
By Cheryl Squires 
Town View is all decorated and ready 
for the holidays. The tenants on 
each floor decorate the railing in the 
center of their floor. Each floor has 
a tote of different decorations so 
they can decorate however they 
want each year. Looks very festive 
around here they all did a great job. 
We have our holiday party on Friday 
afternoon. We have great entertain-
ment coming and good food for    
everyone to enjoy.  We are blessed 
to have several groups of carolers 
coming to Town View this year for 
the listening enjoyment of our     

tenants. The carolers come to the center course to sing so their music can be 
heard throughout the building. 
 

Wishing everyone a Merry Christmas and A Happy New Year from everyone  at 
Town View Apartments. 
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